MINUTES OF REGULAR SESSION

HIGHLAND CITY COUNCIL

MONDAY, NOVEMBER 15, 2021
Mayor Hemann called the Regular Session to order at 7:00pm.  Council members Sloan, Frey, Bellm and Hipskind were present.  Others in attendance were City Manager Conrad, City Attorney Michael McGinley, Directors Cook, Gillespie, Imming, Korte, and Vazquez, Coordinator Hubbard, Police Chief Presson, Treasurer Nicolaides, Deputy City Clerks Hediger and Von Hatten, City Clerk Bellm, 10 citizens, and one member of news media.
MINUTES
/
Councilman Frey made a motion to approve the minutes of the November 1, 2021 Regular Session as attached; seconded by Councilwoman Bellm.  Roll Call Vote: Councilmembers Sloan, Frey, and Bellm voted aye, none nay.  Motion carried. 
PRESENTATION

Mayor Hemann will read a document proclaiming November 27, 2021, Small Business Saturday. 
PUBLIC FORUM

Citizens’ Requests and Comments:
 
Wayne Sway stated he was here to speak on Item A; however, it is his understanding there will be a motion to table this item tonight.  At the December 1, Combined Planning & Zoning, Mr. Tut will put on a presentation as far as what they have in mind for the property.  Per the notice in the November 10 Pioneer and certified by City Manager Conrad, Tut Property has requested this property to be rezoned to Industrial.  Why Industrial?  Councilwoman Sloan responded Mr. Tut will be going over that on December 1.  Mr. Sway stated most that live in the area of the proposed truck stop find it condemnable.  I have been all over and have not found anywhere else that has a truck stop in a residential area.  Mr. Tut’s property in Carlyle is not by residential.  It is by McDonald’s, Walmart, golf course, lake access, and an auto parts store.  I would like to get it out of here tonight, versus waiting.   

Mayor Hemann responded, not to specifically talk about what is happening in Planning & Zoning, I will say the east part of the peripheral route was designed to be commercial.  Truck stops cannot go into Commercial, so that is the reason for the Industrial.  Breann Vazquez was going to cover this in Staff Reports.  Mayor Hemann asked if she would like to address this know.  Director Vazquez reported on December 1, the Combined Planning & Zoning will have a section for public comment and people will be able to email in comments and concerns in advance, for the board to hear.  Planning & Zoning makes a recommendation to the council.  Council will then have this on the agenda December 6, at its public meeting.  Junkyards are allowed in Industrial zoning.  Any facility over 3.5 acres in size and that sell enough diesel, as designated in the State of Illinois, is a truck stop; and, it has to be classified as Industrial.  The full packet is online.  If anyone has any questions on what it will look like.  Presently, our Industrial zoned districts allow for junkyards and commercial stables, which are the scariest things in that classification, and we are asking combined Planning & Zoning to pull them from that classification.    Double J, most recently, came to City, for use in an Industrial area.  Convenience stores are allowed outright in Commercial.  The applicant and I will be making full presentations of this on December 1.  The entire packet, including the layout, is on the city’s website.  She added that a lot of what I have seen on social media has been incorrect.  

Mr. Sway expressed I guess it does not matter whether we like it or not, this truck stop is going to be jammed down on us.  There is no other places that truck stops are in residential areas.  Maybe because no one else wants it.  It should not happen here.  He owns twenty-two acres there.  He gets this Industrial, what else is he going to stick in there?  Director Vazquez pointed out each and every use allowed in Industrial district is listed in our code, which is available for the public to see.  A lot of concerns will be addressed and the applicant will be at the December 1 Planning & Zoning meeting.  That is the appropriate time for this discussion.  Mr. Sway contended he gets his way and puts in a truck stop, what is next, with the rest of the property.  Mayor Hemann asked if this were a commercial convenience store would you be opposed.  He pointed out it is part of our job to listen to developers on any proposal.  The city fathers, before us, already deemed the east side of the peripheral route for commercial area.  It was developed that way by previous council, with use for that purpose.  Otherwise, they would not have spent $10 million dollars for walking purposes.  You are more than welcome to talk to us on it.  It is important.    However, I hate when people say we are jamming it down their throats.  It is a process; we have to follow the process.  This is currently not in the city limits.  If we do not approve it, then he can go to the county and build it as being outside the city limits; and, then we will have no controls and get no tax benefits off the sales.  The same things happened when the Super Wal-Mart wanted to come to Highland.  It was not an easy decision.  Mr. Sway acknowledged some people are for it.  However, I do not think they know what is going on.  There is a real trust factor issue with Tut Properties.  I have been in their store.  I cannot figure out what land is included here and what isn’t.  What is he going to do with the rest of the acreage?  My suspicion is to put in a grass-growing facility.  Director Vazquez stated the city does not allow for any grass growing facilities.  It is disallowed in the City of Highland.  There is no code for that.  I strongly suggest that we leave this discussion until the meeting on December 1, when the presentations are made.  

Mr. Sway stated with regards to Motion E, the estimated tax levy, this is taxation without representation.  We pay enough taxes here.  What you need is a budget.  


Mary Ottis stated my notes are kind of out tonight.  She noted that at the November 1 Planning & Zoning meeting, there was an attorney there that spoke very eloquently.  As part of his speech, he stated, if you proceed with this project, you will have regret within five years of making this decision.  I did my homework and went to Madison County myself.  I do not know if it is intentional on city’s part, but you are not giving full information to the community.  Any of those parcels that are for rezoning should have a sign in each parcel that is being considered.  There is one scrawny sign that you cannot read.   All residents in the affected area of the proposed project need to be notified a minimum of 21 days of any public meetings.  I have not received a letter.  No one on Iberg Road received a letter that I talked to.  I also addressed this at the Planning & Zoning meeting.  Breann could have held a town hall meeting to hear and address our issues.  These affects all of us in that area.  How does the city plan to compensate us, when we lose the value of the homes we invested in?  I read the 53 pages of this proposed plan, which is called Winfield Place Commercial Park.  No infrastructures studies, no environmental studies, or traffic studies have been done.  No presentation was not given on any of this.  You are doing this during the holiday season, so we are all too busy and distracted.  It is like ramming it through, by the City of Highland.  This is not a developer concerned about the community or the residents.  He does business in multiple communities and counties.  He does not care about the community or the neighborhood.  


As far as the tax levy, we did not create any shortfalls.  It appears the city is not living within a budget.  Maybe you should set a budget.  Councilwoman Bellm inserted we diligently go over a budget each year.  We require all the directors to justify their proposed expenditures.  We do not go over budget.  This last year, because of COVID, Directors cut back to keep things in check.  To say we do not follow a budget is completely false.  Ms. Ottis responded, I am not saying you do not have a budget.  I am saying how about staying within a budget and providing residents with the services that we are paying for but not receiving.  Councilwoman Bellm explained we put in the budget for streets, alley, and water, and sewer replacement and repairs.  We diligently look at what is in the worst conditions and we prioritize and plan continually.  We can only do so much within the budget.  Ms. Ottis stated there has been tax levy increases every single year.  This 2.5% you are talking can go up higher.  I would hope the city will be diligent in how they utilize the rebuilding America bill funds and get these issues taken care.  Mayor Hemann pointed out we do not know how the funds from those bills will trickle down from federal to state and then to county, townships, and municipalities.  We cannot give an answer to that.  

Mary Ottis stated more detail should be provided on the agenda.  I should not have to print off the council packet.  Councilwoman Sloan pointed out these packets and items can be very lengthy.  It is available if people want the information on particular items.  Ms. Ottis stated we have the right to speak our minds and we should not be treated disrespectful.  Councilman Frey expressed some of the things you say seem disrespectful to us.  Ms. Ottis note Councilman Frey lives next door to me, but has not spoken to me in over six months.  Councilman Frey responded now is not the time to discuss that.  


Director Vazquez Breann reported the rezoning request for the property petitioned to be Industrial is on the December 1 Combined Planning & Zoning Board meeting agenda.  We did follow the requirements of the statue by mailing letters to all owners of properties within 250-feet of the parcels to be rezoned, and it is done so within the required time.  We are required to publicize in the paper, and we did have it published in The Pioneer within that time.  We are not required, but we do post the entire packet online so people can review that information.   At the advice of our attorney, we did not do town hall meeting because it was not on the table.   


Bill Napier, of The Pioneer, stated I have been accused of putting out misinformation.  It was called as a truck stop.  I would suggest information be provided with more detail.  I realize it is not a junkyard.  It would be nice that if there a note to me explaining why it was a truck stop.  Mayor Hemann asked who is accusing you of providing misinformation.  Mr. Napier responded I do not take sides.  I write what is heard.  Everyone is human.  However, a little note would have been printed to clarify the reason as to why this is a truck stop.      
Requests & Comments of Council:

 Councilwoman Sloan suggested putting something out through Street & Alley, to remind everyone to not put an entire yard of leaves out into the street.  It creates an issue when it rains and causes backups in the system.  
Staff Reports:
Finance Director Kelly Korte report on estimated tax levy on the agenda.  Director Korte reported that every year, at this time, we are required to determine what the needs of the city are.  Certain ones have a level that we cannot go above without a referendum.  What we anticipate the county’s assessment of residential homes.  Our city and library combined tax rate is expected to be 1.9967.   Last year, the increase was mostly due to the police pension, which we had no control over.  It has gone down due to police pension reform and good investments.  We anticipate a 3.45% decrease in the city and library combined tax rate, over last year’s rate.  Mayor Hemann asked when will we know the police pension numbers and have a final number.  Director Korte reported they will have an answer questions at their next meeting.  Mayor Hemann confirmed we do this every year, and we have an actual tax decrease this year.  Director Korte replied yes, this is an annual process.   We provide a formal request for police pension figures.  At the second meeting in December, the tax levy it is approved and sent to the county, based upon those figures, for them to prepare the tax bills.  Tax levy figures are due to Madison County by the last Tuesday in December. 
NEW BUSINESS

Bill #21-175/ORDINANCE Annexing Certain Territory to the City of Highland, Owned by Tut Properties, Inc. – Councilwoman Bellm made a motion that Item A be made a general order for the December 6 City Council Meeting, by placing it first under New Business on that agenda.  Seconded by Councilman Frey.  Roll Call Vote: Councilmembers Sloan, Frey, and Bellm voted aye, none nay.  Motion carried. 
Bill #21-176/ORDINANCE Annexing Certain Territory to the City of Highland, Owned by Surjit and Rajvinder Tut – Councilman Frey made a motion to approve Bill #21-176/Ordinance #3144annexing certain territory to the City of Highland, owned by Surjit and Rajvinder Tut as attached; seconded by Councilwoman Bellm.  Councilman Frey noted this has nothing to do with the other property.   City Manager Conrad reported this is at the northeast corner of Iberg Road and Koch Road. They plan to build a home there.  Roll Call Vote: Councilmembers Sloan, Frey, and Bellm voted aye, none nay.  Motion carried. 
Bill #21-177/RESOLUTION Authorizing Allocation of Hotel/Motel Tax Funding for the Replacement of the State Route 143 City of Highland/Chamber of Commerce Sign – Councilwoman Bellm made a motion to approve Bill #21-177/Resolution #21-11-2882 authorizing allocation of hotel/motel tax funding for the replacement of the State Route 143 City of Highland/Chamber of Commerce Sign as attached; seconded by Councilman Frey.  Roll Call Vote: Councilmembers Sloan, Frey, and Bellm voted aye, none nay.  Motion carried. 
Bill #21-178/RESOLUTION Approving Change Order Number One, Final and Balancing,
for Keeven Water Line, PW-03-20, for an Increase in Cost of $8,804.00 – Councilman Frey made a motion to approve Bill #21-178/Resolution #21-11-2883 approving Change Order Number One, final and balancing, for Keeven Water Line, PW-03-20, for an increase in cost of $8,804.00 as attached; seconded by Councilwoman Bellm.  Roll Call Vote: Councilmembers Sloan, Frey, and Bellm voted aye, none nay.  Motion carried. 
Bill #21-179/RESOLUTION Approving the Estimated Tax Levy – Councilwoman Bellm made a motion to approve Bill #21-179/Resolution #21-11-2884 approving the estimated tax levy as attached; seconded by Councilman Frey. Roll Call Vote: Councilmembers Sloan, Frey, and Bellm voted aye, none nay.  Motion carried. 
REPORT
Accepting Expenditures Report #1207 for October 31, 2021 through November 12, 2021 – Councilman Frey made a motion to accept Expenditures Report #1207 for October 31, 2021 through November 12, 2021 as attached; seconded by Councilwoman Bellm.  Roll Call Vote: Councilmembers Sloan, Frey, and Bellm voted aye, none nay.  Motion carried. 
Councilwoman Bellm made a motion to adjourn; seconded by Councilman Frey.  Roll Call Vote: Councilmembers Sloan, Frey, and Bellm voted aye, none nay.  Motion carried and meeting adjourned at 7:50pm.
Kevin B. Hemann, Mayor





          Barbara Bellm, City Clerk
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